OPPORTUNITY FOR COUNCILORS TO DIRECT QUESTIONS TO THE ADMINISTRATION 

October-2011
1.  Councilor Pat Harmon asked if the Mayor was able to obtain newer and larger signs to post at entrances to Prospect Street which state that truck traffic is limited to deliveries only; 

Action:
I asked our Engineering Division to review the no truck sign issue on Prospect Street.  Denise Horan, Town Engineer and our Legal Traffic Authority initiated a comprehensive review of the restriction and have offered the following comments below.  In her reply, she has recommended that an additional sign be added which I have instructed the Highway Division to install as well as making adjustments to the existing bent sign post she has identified.

Response from Engineering Department:

I looked into the situation Friday afternoon and found the following: The STC approved a truck prohibition on Prospect Street from Main Street to Governor and from CT Blvd to Governor northbound (this is more restrictive than a locally imposed weight limit).

A truck prohibition sign is mounted on Prospect at Main Street on the right side as one enters Prospect Street. The sign meets specifications as to size, legend and placement however the post is somewhat bent.  At the southern end of Prospect Street there is a sign at Governor Street northbound but none at Connecticut Blvd facing northbound traffic.  I suggest adding and R5-2 (CT 31-1701) at the CT Blvd intersection facing northbound traffic on the right.  A work order was sent separately.

PLEASE NOTE THE FOLLOWING.  Posting truck restrictions and/or weight limits do not guarantee the desired results.  There are exceptions to any truck prohibition, and these are written in local ordinances and state regulations.  Trucks that have an origin or destination on the restricted route are exempt, as are trucks with an origin or destination on a side street for which there is no alternative route.  In the case of Prospect Street there are a few businesses that generate truck traffic.  Enforcement is a challenge.

I have also asked the Police Department to focus a concerted effort into this area to ensure unauthorized truck usage is mitigated.

2.  Councilor Harmon the tree belts along Forbes Street from Brewer to Maple are in very poor condition and need to be repaired, either now or in the spring;

Action:
A letter from the Mayor will go to all resident households impacted by this roadwork by October 30, 2011.  See example below.
Dear ____,

As part of our 2011 Road Improvement Project, Forbes Street was repaved between Forest Street and Heritage Lane.  As part of that work, excavation of the snow shelf (the area between the sidewalk and the curb) was necessary and six inches of new topsoil and turf establishment was required in those areas.  To avoid conflicts with the Goodwin School academic school year, the contractor was required to complete all work on Forbes Street during summer recess between June 15 and August 15.  During that summer period, the contractor seeded the newly top soiled snow shelf areas in an attempt to stabilize soils disturbed by the construction, even though grass seed planted between late August and mid-October typically results in the best density of grass and fewer weeds.  We are aware that there may be some areas that may not have adequate coverage or may contain excessive weeds due to the late summer seeding.  As a result, the contractor has already seeded and fertilized the snow shelf areas a second time and we expect to see improved growth.

Please be aware that the contractor is required to provide a weed-free snow shelf and a minimum density of grass before being relieved of their responsibility for turf establishment.  We have made the contractor aware of our concerns and will continue to enforce contact provisions prior to releasing the contractor from their responsibility.

Thank you for your understanding as we continue improving our roads making East Hartford a community we can be proud of and great place to call home.

Marcia A. Leclerc

Mayor

Response:
As part of the project specifications the contractor was required to work on Forbes while school was out of session and turf establishment was subsequently attempted outside of the normal planting season in an effort to stabilize as much disturbed area as possible. Establishment of turf will not be fully paid for until turf is acceptable according to the specifications.

Additionally, an MDC subcontractor was working on the replacement of sidewalk slabs at various locations along Forbes Street which resulted in damage to areas completed by the Town's contractor.  Our Engineering Division has contacted the utility, supplied them with a photo of the damage done by their contractor including wheel ruts and exposed aggregate base. These ruts were taken care of and the area has been reseeded.

A semi-final inspection of the project is anticipated later this month and any outstanding items including inadequate turf establishment will be noted on the punch list to be corrected or completed prior to final payment.

3. Councilor Susan Skowronek reported that this past spring, a storm brought down a telephone poll on College Drive.  While CL&P erected a new pole, the old one is still there. Ms. Skowronek asked that the town look into this.
Action:

Reported to CL&P.  The light issue has been addressed and the double pole will be corrected.

Response:
CL&P has been contacted to remove the pole
4.  Councilor Pat Harmon stated that Elms Village residents were without electricity for three day and left to fend for themselves.
As you know Elms Village is Independent Living and each complex also has a Neighborhood Emergency Team that is trained to assist in times of extreme conditions.
Elms Village has a backup generator that was in full use during the storm.  All residents of Elm Village participated in mass cooking at the community center and worked hand in hand with other residents.

Any resident who was in need should have called 911 for attention or emergency services.  With 51,000 residents it would be impossible for us to take on the responsibility of every resident.  911 was instituted and CERT to address critical issues.
5.  PILOT Funds total for the Housing Authority.
The Housing Authority paid us in May for PILOTs due on Veteran's Terrace for their fiscal years 9/30/2009, $72,068.90 and 9/30/2010, $99,816.46. This brought Veteran's Terrace current.

The Housing Authority paid us in June for PILOT due on Federal properties for their fiscal year 9/30/2009, $36,583.42. The Federal PILOT for the year ended 9/30/2010 is still due. (Calculated at $61,055.35 by the Housing Authority.)

Both of these PILOTs, Veterans Terrace and Federal, are calculated by the Housing Authority.

We receive an additional PILOT payment directly from the State Economic Development each year for King Court, approximately $55,000 the past few years.

6.  Trees along Main Street are leaning and blocking signs.

Several weeks ago the Parks & Recreation Department did the annual pruning of the Main Street trees and we did a thorough review of all trees.  We found none to be damaged, cracked or leaning.  If you can pin point a tree that needs attention please feel free to call my office.

